WICKHAM MARKET PARISH COUNCIL

       MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 20TH

JANUARY 2014 AT 7:00PM IN WICKHAM MARKET VILLAGE HALL,

COMMITTEE ROOM
Present:
Cllr Robin Cooke (Chairman)



Cllr Alan Biddle


Cllr Michael Hawes



Cllr Dick Jenkinson


Cllr Brian Nobbs



Cllr Val Pizzey


Cllr John Ridd



Cllr Patrick Roper


Cllr Michael Roseveare
   




Cllr Edna Salmon


Cllr Bryan Wright

 In attendance: Joanne Jones – Parish Clerk.  County Cllr Michael Bond, District Cllr Bryan Hall and

 PCSO Sallyanna Chatten-Berry.  There were 5 members of the public present.

Welcome by the Chairman        

        Prior to the Parish Council meeting a presentation was given by EDF Energy regarding the

        latest information on the proposed Sizewell C.  The Chairman welcomed Tom McGarry and

        Nicky Corbett from EDF Energy.
        Questions & Answer Session
A member of the public asked about the proposed lorry park facility – Tom McGarry confirmed EDF were looking into the possibility of not having to build a separate lorry park to which he gave details.

Cllr Wright made enquiries regarding the proposed rail link.  Tom McGarry confirmed EDF were working together with Network Rail regarding this matter.

Cllr Biddle asked what measures EDF Energy were taking to ensure Wickham Market did not become a rat run between the A14 and local villages.  Tom McGarry confirmed EDF would be firm with workers using the Park & Ride sites in order to prevent this occurring.  He advised EDF were also looking into the Transport Assessment in respect of this matter.

Cllr Jenkinson stated he felt the Wickham Market site appeared to be the most sensible but raised concerns regarding vehicles delivering to the site and using Wickham Market as a short cut.  He suggested that all vehicles accessing the site should be policed whilst construction is taking place.  Tom McGarry confirmed all vehicles would be policed and these concerns were being fed back to the Transport Manager at SCC.

Cllr Salmon asked what percentage of freight would come in via sea.  Tom McGarry confirmed EDF were currently looking into this matter.

A member of the public raised concerns that once the project was complete the Park & Ride Site could become a prime site for travellers.  Tom McGarry confirmed this would be an associated development and therefore this was classed as temporary and once the project was complete EDF would be obliged to return this land to a green fill site. 
The Parish Council meeting commenced at 7:48pm

   
       Open Public Session
      There were no questions asked. 
1. Apologies
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Jones. 
2. To receive Councillors Declarations of Interest
There were none. 

      2.1. To Consider any Dispensations
There were none.

3. To approve the draft minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Monday 18th    
November 2013
The draft minutes of the Council meeting held on Monday 18th November 2013 had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting and Approval was Proposed by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Roseveare.  7 in Favour, 4 Abstentions.  The minutes were duly signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting.

4.   To receive a report from County Councillor Michael Bond
County Cllr Bond’s report had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting (Full copy of the report attached to the minutes).

County Cllr Bond reported on SCC's 2014/15 budget process. Cllr Bond advised he had received a letter from the Clerk regarding the land at The Pightle to which he confirmed he had now put proposals to SCC regarding the Parish Council taking on this land and reported the feedback  tone is friendly and supported at present and there is an indication the Parish Council will be invited to take on this land.  The Chairman thanked County Cllr Bond for his report.
      To receive a report from Suffolk Coastal District Councillor Bryan Hall
District Cllr Hall's report had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting.   (Full copy of the report attached to the minutes and available on the Parish Council’s website).

District Cllr Hall reported he had been asked to attend a meeting with members of Suffolk Constabulary's Safer Neighbourhood Team at Woodbridge Police Station to discuss and consider possibly installing a teen shelter at the Skate Park.  He suggested a small working party could be formed to discuss this matter in order for a proposal to be put to the Parish Council at the March 2014 meeting.  District Cllr Hall confirmed Roman remains had been found at the proposed Hopkins Homes development site South of Featherbroom Gardens to which he gave details and reported the contractors vehicles would be parking in the field whilst investigations were being carried out.  The Chairman thanked District Cllr Hall for his report.
5.   Matters arising from the previous minutes which do not appear elsewhere on the agenda         

      5.1. Parish Council Co-option - Further to the recent resignation of Mr Colin Tucker it

      had been confirmed by SCDC this vacancy could be filled by the means of a Co-option –

      To consider any nominations
      The Chairman closed the meeting and welcomed Mr Nigel Meadows to the meeting.  Mr

      Meadows gave a brief statement as to why he had expressed an interest in standing for

      Co-option.  The Chairman thanked Mr Meadows for his statement and reconvened the

      meeting.  The Clerk asked Mr Meadows to leave the room.  It was Unanimously Approved

      that Mr Nigel Meadows should be Co-opted onto the Council.  Mr Meadows was duly Co-opted

      and the Declaration of Acceptance of Office form was signed and witnessed by the Clerk.  
      5.2. Any other matters arising from the meeting held on Monday 18th November 2013

      There were none.
6.   Finance and Legal Matters
      6.1. Bi- monthly accounts – November/December 2013
      These had been circulated to Councillors prior to the meeting.  Approval was Proposed by 

      Cllr Roseveare, Seconded by Cllr Pizzey.  All in Favour. 
      6.2 To consider and approve the draft 2014/15 budget and to set the precept
      The draft 2014/15 budget with proposals had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the

      meeting.  The Clerk and Cllr Biddle provided additional information regarding the draft budget.

      Cllr Ridd raised concerns regarding the proposed increase in WM Youth Football Clubs Licence

      Fee.  Cllr Biddle confirmed he had spoken to a member of the club and there had been No

      Objections to this increase.  Approval for the 2014/15 budget and for the precept to be set at

      £30,000 was Proposed by Cllr Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Hawes.  All in Favour.

      6.3 To approve the 2014 meeting dates
      These dates had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the meeting and were Unanimously

      Approved. 
      6.4. To consider the nominations for Trustees of both Town Lands Trust and Relief in Need

      Charities

       The Chairman gave details of correspondence received from Mr Roger Theobald.  It was

       Approved Unanimously that Mrs Suzanne Lewis and Mr Colin Tucker should continue to

       represent these charities until February 2018.

7.    Police Matters – Report given by John Hoe
       The Chairman closed the meeting and welcomed PCSO Sallyanna Chatten-Berry to the

       meeting.  A report was given by PCSO Sallyanna Chatten-Berry (full copy of report attached to

       the minutes) 

       PSCO Chatten-Berry confirmed there had been 7 crimes since the last meeting.  She stated that

       Suffolk Constabulary were hoping to work with the Parish Council to look into finding an

       alternate location for the youths to congregate apart from the Bus Shelter in Wickham Market.

       She confirmed the Anti-social behaviour team had volunteered to look into funding a vandal

       proof teen shelter with solar lights to be sited on the Skate Park and therefore she hoped a

       working group would attend a meeting in order to bring proposals to the Parish Council at the

       March 2014 meeting.  Cllr Salmon made enquiries as to when the problems within the Bus

       Shelter were taking place as a number of traders had complained these were taking place during

       the day as well as the evening.  District Cllr Hall reminded Councillors he was prepared to be

       part of this working group and gave details regarding current youth facilities within the Parish

       and urged Councillors to volunteer to join this group.  A member of the public stated she did

       not feel the proposed location for the shelter was suitable.  There was a brief discussion

       regarding the proposed site for the shelter and Cllr Jenkinson stated as Suffolk Constabulary

       had been looking into this matter he felt a working group should be formed to consider this in

       further detail.  Cllrs Jenkinson, Wright, Salmon and Ridd volunteered their services to be part

       of the working group.  The Chairman reconvened the meeting.

      7.1 Notification of the next Priorities Setting Meeting due to be held in Wickham Market

       Village Hall on Wednesday 12th February 2014 (for information only).
8.   Parish Plan and Town Team – To receive an update on recent meetings held
      8.1 Presentation of Town Team Action Plan (Colin Owens, Chairman in 



      attendance)
      The Chairman closed the meeting and welcomed Mr Colin Owens to the meeting.  Colin

      Owens report and the Town Team Action Plan had been circulated to all Councillors prior to the

      meeting.  Colin Owens read the following report and gave provided a brief overview of the

      Town Team Action Plan:-
      This is the third written report from the Town Team to the Parish Council.  The first, in May

      2013, presented the reason it was formed, its Terms of Reference and membership.  The second,

      in November, reported on completion of the survey, how the Action Plan was to be constructed

      and formatted.  It also invited and requested membership of Parish Councillors as members of

      the various Action Groups.  

      Town Team Report cont...      

      Following development of the format of the Action Plan the Town Team agreed with the Action

      Groups the target of having it completed by the end of the year and this has now been achieved.

      The purpose of this report is to share with the Parish Council the action plan.  This is attached

      together with a brief status update against each of the actions.  It will be posted on the

      Partnership website and the action status column kept up-to-date.  One point of particular note is

      completion of collection of data for the AMT benchmarking survey.  Although Woodbridge and

      others intended to participate in this exercise it required a significant input in terms of volunteer

      man-hours and only two ‘towns’ in Suffolk actually engaged – Wickham Market and Bury St

      Edmunds. AMT will have completed the analysis and produced their report in March.  We will

      make it widely available and it may well be of particular interest to the Parish Plan Steering

      Group.

      Colin Owens, Town Team Chairman
      Colin Owens confirmed he was in the process of putting together a firm proposal for the Parish

      Council to consider regarding the possibility of installing power on The Hill to which he gave

      details.  Cllr Jenkinson provided a presentation on behalf of the Traffic and Parking Group.

      District Cllr Hall stated he was in the process of looking for possible over flow sites for

      additional car parking in Wickham Market.  Cllr Salmon confirmed the Town Team were

      currently in the process of implementing a Business Association within Wickham Market.  The

      Chairman thanked Colin Owens for his report and reconvened the meeting.
      Parish Plan Steering Group
      The Clerk confirmed the Working Party had now completed compiling the relevant surveys and

      these were currently being considered by the Steering Group in order to bring them to the

      Parish Council for Approval.
9.   Planning Matters (see separate appendix attached)
      The Clerk updated the Parish Council on the recent decisions received from SCDC.  

      9.1 To consider street naming for the Hopkins Home site – South of Featherbroom

      Gardens as a result of correspondence received from SCDC

      The Clerk gave details of the correspondence received and also suggestions from the Planning

      Committee for the proposed road names.  There was a brief discussion and it was suggested by

      Cllr Biddle that Hall Lane should be considered in recognition of Cllr Bryan Hall.  Cllr Hawes

      suggested Lehman Lane after Lehman House or Morris Rd after Mary Morris.  It was Resolved

      the names to be put forward to SCDC would be Hall Lane, Morris Rd and Johnson Way. 

      Unanimously Approved.
10. Allotment Matters 
      The Clerk stated she had received complaints from members of the public regarding the

      condition of the entrance to the Glebe Allotment site and therefore suggested this matter should

      be bought to the attention of Philip Tallent and Andy Smith in order to arrange for some

      aggregate to be purchased.  It was agreed Cllr Biddle would look into this matter.      

11. Cemetery Matters
      11.1 To consider an increase in the Cemetery Fees
      The Parish Council is recommended to approve and increase the schedule of fees.  This is an

      attempt to reduce the loss made by the cemetery each year and better reflects the general level

      of cemetery charges elsewhere.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Linda Merriam

      (Cemetery Clerk) to comment.  Linda Merriam requested the increased figures should be

      rounded up to the nearest pound.  The Chairman confirmed this would be done and reconvened

      the meeting.  Cllr Biddle suggested the Parish Council should reconsider charging again for the

      death of a still born child and for a child below the age of 12.
      Cemetery Matters cont....
      Cllr Biddle gave details of some suggested proposed increases to the fees and also stated he felt

      once the grass cutting contract was up for renewal that the Council should look into obtaining

      quotes from local contractors.  Approval for the proposed increase in fees was Proposed by Cllr

      Biddle, Seconded by Cllr Pizzey.  All in Favour.  
      11.2 To consider correspondence received asking for permission to site a memorial bench

      in the Cemetery
      The Clerk gave details regarding this correspondence.  Following a brief discussion it was

      Resolved there were No Objections to this request.  It was agreed the Clerk would inform

      Helen Goldsmith and liaise with Terry Peake and Anne Westover regarding the siting of the

      bench.

      The Chairman asked permission to Suspend Standing Orders to continue the meeting.  This

      was Unanimously Approved by the Council.

12. Environmental Matters/Car Parks/Highways/Sports & Leisure
      12.1 To consider matters relating to the Wayleave Agreement documents for Consent No:

      SA197147 – Better Broadband apparatus in Wickham Market
      Cllr Jenkinson gave details regarding a meeting held on Monday 20th January 2014 in respect of 

      this matter.  He confirmed 3 cabinets were to be installed within Wickham Market to provide

      faster broadband with speeds up to 80gb per second.  He also provided details regarding the

      option for UK Power Networks to install an additional power point unit on the Market Hill at

      the request of the Town Team whilst having this work carried out.  There was a brief discussion

      and it was Resolved there were No Objections to this request or the siting of the cabinets

      subject to Approval by the Conservation Officer.  

      12.2 To consider correspondence received from Suffolk County Highways regarding the

      current speed limit signage within Border Cot Lane
      Further to the negative response received from Tony Buckingham, Suffolk County Highways

      regarding this matter Cllr Wright stated he had requested this matter to be an agenda item at this

      meeting and raised concerns regarding the signage within Border Cot Lane and suggested a

      meeting should be held with Suffolk County Highways to discuss this matter in further detail.

      The Clerk gave details regarding the e-mail received from Tony Buckingham.  Following a brief

      discussion it was suggested the Clerk should request accident details for this location from

      Suffolk Constabulary in order to take this matter forward.

      12.3 The Pightle - To receive an update
      This matter was covered under County Cllr Bonds report.

      12.4 Wickham Market Village Hall – To receive an update from the Restoration

      Committee
      Cllr Biddle reported the Committee had agreed the Village Hall was in need of either restoration

      or replacing.  He confirmed they were currently looking into the options available and stated

      a full report would be brought to an informal meeting in order to take this information to a

      public meeting in order for any proposals to then come back to the Parish Council for Approval.

      He confirmed the Parish Council were responsible in deciding how the funds were to be spent

      with regards to this project.  Finally, he advised the Committee had been liaising with 

      Hacheston who have rebuilt their Village Hall.       

13.  Correspondence
       13.1 Suffolk Constabulary – Update on the change of personnel (for information only)

      Correspondence cont...
      13.2 Mr Brian Faulkner – To request permission for use of the Village Hall Car Park for

      Veterinary Practice
      There was a brief discussion and it was suggested the Parish Council should charge Mr Faulkner

      for using this facility.  It was Resolved this matter would be deferred and form part of the

      Traffic and Parking Group investigations.  Cllr Jenkinson volunteered to liaise with Mr

      Faulkner regarding this matter.

      13.3 Any other correspondence received
       The Chairman gave details of correspondence received from Cath Caudwell, WMP regarding

       the grant given by the Parish Council to themselves to help fund the library.  He confirmed this

       money was no longer required and therefore WMP were asking if the Parish Council would like

       the remaining funds to be repaid.  It was Unanimously Approved that WMP should keep the

       remaining funds to go towards any future improvements to the library.  
14.  Open Public Session
       There were no comments from members of the public present.
The Chairman thanked the members of the public for their comments and attendance and formally closed the meeting at 10:20pm

***************************************

The next Parish Council Meeting will be held on Monday 17th March 2014 at 7:30pm in Wickham Market Village Hall

Signed:………………………………………… 


Dated:…………………………
PLANNING APPENDIX 
9.1 Applications considered since the last meeting:-
Application No: DC/13/2409/FUL
Location: 3 Sandy Lane, Wickham Market

Proposal: Erection of single storey rear/side extension
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application.
Application No: DC/13/2229/FUL
Location: Deben Court, Chapel Lane, Wickham Market

Proposal: Single-storey extensions to main building, new fenestration, demolition of garages, internal refurbishment and landscaping
The Planning Committee had No Objections in principle to this application but made the following recommendations/observations:-

The Planning Committee requested that SCDC ensured the pollarded Lime Trees were protected throughout the development.

It was recommended if Approved there should be a Landscape Condition to ensure the trees are planted as stated within the original plans.

If Approved it was recommended a Condition is implemented to manage the points of access throughout the site whilst the development is being carried out.

Access must be maintained to the existing Deben Court at all times.

Concerns were raised regarding the bin storage point and as to whether this area would be large enough to house the bins needed.
Application No: DC/13/2654/CAC
Location: 53 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: Rebuild a brick boundary wall.

The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application
Application No: DC/13/2687/LBC
Location: Chequers, 220 High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: Replacement of seven windows and one door on South Elevation and replace one window on West Elevation.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application
9.2 Update on existing applications since the last meeting:–
Application No: DC/13/2115/OUT
Location: 43 Dallinghoo Rd, Wickham Market

Proposal: Outline planning application including full details of access and layout for the erection of 8 No. dwellings and the construction of a new vehicular access.

The Planning Committee had No Objections to the Outline application in principle, but recommended the following:-
Bin storage should be provided for the affordable housing properties.

Concerns were raised regarding the existing trees in front of plots 1-4, and therefore it was recommended that a TPO was placed on these trees prior to any development taking place.
No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
Application No: C13/1302
Location: Unit 2, 46 High St, Wickham Market. IP13 0QS

Proposal: Variation of condition 3 of planning permission C94/0450 for the use of premises as a tea room.
The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application, in principle, however they did wish to receive clarification with regarding to the following:-

Would the terms of the licence allow Alcohol to only be served with a meal and will the licence allow Alcohol to be sold and taken off the premises.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
Application No: C13/1257
Location: 210, 212, 216a and land surrounding, High St, Wickham Market

Proposal: Variation of condition 2 of planning permission C12/2509 to read “The development hereby permitted shall not be carried out other than in complete accordance with drawings no’s PW577_10 revision A and PW577_20 Revision A”.

The Planning Committee had No Objections to this application, in principle.  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
Application No: C13/1360
Location: 25 Broad Rd, Wickham Market. IP13 0RJ

Proposal: Erection of a conservatory on side of bungalow
The Planning Committee Unanimously Objected to this application on the following grounds:-

It was felt that the proposed conservatory would appear visually intrusive and unsightly.

The proposal would not be in keeping with the surrounding properties in the area.
No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
Application No: C13/0112 – 210, 212, 216A and land surrounding, High St, Wickham Market - Erection of 6 dwellings including varying details of works approved under Planning Permission Ref: C11/0097 – The Planning Committee recommended that 3 of the proposed properties should be for affordable housing in line with Policy SP27 of the LDF Core Strategy.  No decision has been made by SCDC.
Application No: C12/2123 – Land South of Featherbroom Gardens, High St, Wickham Market – Erection of residential development of the site to provide 65 dwellings with associated car parking, open space, landscaping and new access arrangements.  This application was considered by the Parish Council at an Extraordinary Council meeting held on 30th October 2012 – The Parish Council recommended Approval for this application, subjects to matters for consideration.  This application has been Granted by SCDC (awaiting decision notice).
Application No: C10/3239 - Former RAF Bentwaters, Bentwaters Park, Rendlesham – Change of use of buildings and land and moving a section of fence.  The Planning Committee Objected to this application on the grounds of increased HGV and vehicular traffic through the village).  No decision has been made by SCDC, to date.
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